MINUTES OF MEETING REUNION WEST COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT

The regular meeting of the Board of Supervisors of the Reunion West Community Development District was held on Thursday, **February 10, 2022** at 11:00 a.m. at Heritage Crossing Community Center, 7715 Heritage Crossing Way, Reunion, FL.

Present and constituting a quorum:

Mark GreensteinChairmanDavid BurmanVice ChairmanGraham StaleyAssistant SecretaryMichael ManckeAssistant SecretarySharon Harley joined lateAssistant Secretary

Also present were:

Tricia Adams
District Manager
Kristen Trucco
District Counsel
Justin Meteiver
Boyd Civil
Mike Smith
Yellowstone
Nicole Ailes
Alan Scheerer
Field Manager

FIRST ORDER OF BUSINESS

Roll Call

Ms. Adams called the meeting to order and called the roll. Four Board members were in attendance constituting a quorum.

SECOND ORDER OF BUSINESS

Public Comment Period

Ms. Adams: Mr. Chairman, we do have Zoom attendees as well as members of the public here in the audience. Would you like for me to introduce the public comment period?

Mr. Greenstein: Yes.

Ms. Adams: If there's anyone here in the audience who would like to make a statement to the Board of Supervisors, please feel free to do so. If you could please state your name and address for the record, we would appreciate that.

Bill Witcher (1268 Grand Traverse Parkway): I'm Bill Witcher, at 1268 Grand Traverse Parkway. What I'd like to highlight and bring to the Board today is, as most everybody might be aware, there was a theft of three golf carts that occurred on Tuesday night of this week. The access that the public has with vehicles off Old Lake Wilson Road coming into Center Court Ridge, if you go over that way, you'll see that that dirt strip in there is very compacted from an awful lot of vehicles that appear to be driving through that area to try and avoid maybe the gate over on Old Lake Wilson so that they don't have to sit in line. I think that there's a need to do something of a substantial nature to prevent people from coming in through that particular area. Not knowing the details of what happened, I'm unsure but it seems like that was the most feasible and the quickest way to get in and out of that parking area at Center Court Ridge. I'm sure the golf carts taken were not Reunion golf carts, but they're personal golf carts of a fancier nature. I suspect that somebody had already scoped out the parking lot, knew what they wanted, and they came in and out of that particular area pretty quickly. I would just like to bring that to the Board's attention. I don't know if the Board has anything to do with this stuff, but because of security and those things, and I know some of that property over there is CDD property, that would allow you to be able to put up some secure fencing or if that's all Reunion owned property, I don't know what it is, but if you drive over there, you'll see there's a lot of traffic coming in and going out of that particular area. Thank you.

Mr. Greenstein: Thank you, Bill. Just for the record, I want to indicate that the area I believe you are referring to is within Reunion East?

Bill Witcher (1268 Grand Traverse Parkway): Yes.

Mr. Greenstein: Not that that makes a difference for our purposes, for your ability to give us the information, so it's something that we'll look at relative to our Reunion East meeting.

Mr. Burman: You mean Center Court Ridge by the mini golf?

Bill Witcher (1268 Grand Traverse Parkway): Yes.

Mr. Burman: By the maintenance shed area?

Bill Witcher (1268 Grand Traverse Parkway): Yes.

Mr. Scheerer: I don't believe that's CDD area there.

Mr. Staley: I think this is something of significant concern for us because we're talking about access to the resort. People are calling for a fence which would be impactful. There are a number of areas that are probably going to become more open after the Sinclair Road extension that we are going to have to consider a chain-link fence or something to stop people from driving

on there. We're never going to stop pedestrians because the resort is too big. I think it's more than just a Reunion East issue, I think it's something we need to talk about a little bit more when we get to security perhaps because maybe there are other areas on the west side which we need to protect. Straight away I'm thinking about Sinclair. You come up Sinclair across number 12, you can get access to the resort so easily. We have to think about this in a bigger sense I think, than just that one particular area.

Mr. Greenstein: Just for the record, again, we have discussed the subject of access to the community. We've had Osceola County Sheriff Deputy come in and do a review for us. During that security review, we basically determined that it was virtually impossible to gate us in completely. It would cost a fortune to do so. Let's put this way, we'll always look and see if we can tighten security on our borders. There was one area in particular on the east side near the Liberty gate that we were looking at, but that was probably the only area we thought would actually be viable. Nonetheless, if whatever we can do, we've put in bollards, we've put in wood stakes, we've done things in areas that seem to be abused, fortified somewhat to act as a deterrent. If there is one particular passageway that we think is the cause or would help stop people from entering, then we can look and see who owns that property and then act accordingly.

Mr. Burman: It may not even be that easy because some of those ways are supposed to be there for emergencies and you can't block them off. There's another one on Old Lake Wilson Road going to Villas north of Spine. See it has a little chain across there, you can't block that off permanently. There has to be access to fire trucks, so it's a concern for sure. We did a study on this a long time ago about those targeted areas where we can try to do something to stem the traffic, and your example is a good one.

Mr. Staley: I think when we get to security we need to talk about the number of patrols. This is a big concern. Facebook blew up over the last couple of days, people are really concerned about safety. We can say it's one of the safest communities in central Florida, but people are concerned. When we get to the security report maybe we can talk about the number of patrols even having an off-duty policeman come in on occasion, just driving around. Visibility is probably something we could afford to do but we'll come back to that when we get to security.

Unidentified Resident: Maybe something could be done with technology. Cameras work extremely well today. Maybe recording devices for motion detector cameras and the quality, at least maybe might be able to identify something after the fact. Maybe you can't prevent it but

maybe you can identify after the fact. The businesses that I owned up in Massachusetts, very large commercial truck dealership, it was all fenced in, but everybody loves to steal tires and batteries and all sorts of stuff. We would have those issues but we did a good job with cameras and we would identify people, prosecute those people, and it's funny how the word gets around. All of a sudden, we would stop the theft issue for a period of time as we would prosecute somebody, then it would happen again, but again we would chase to try and catch and prosecute even if it was after the fact. Maybe we can't put up barriers, but we could deal with it from a technology and recording standpoint. You can go back and actually provide something to the sheriff's department that may help them identify the culprit.

Mr. Greenstein: Thank you.

Ms. Adams: Are we ready for public comments for any Zoom attendees?

Mr. Greenstein: Yes.

Ms. Adams: We do have a member of the public who would like to speak to the Board. I believe their name is Daniel. Go ahead.

Daniel Tomich: Hi, can you hear me?

Mr. Greenstein: Yes.

Daniel Tomich: Hi, just to piggyback off of the prior comment. I also noticed that this looks like it might be a topic of discussion at the one o'clock meeting, is the Old Lake Wilson Road expansion. There are several things that come to my mind with that I think need to be addressed and should be of concern to the entire complex, is that road is going to be expanded. You can see that the utilities are being moved right now. Utilities companies don't spend millions of dollars moving their utilities unless the road is going to be expanded. My concerns are noise abatement and pollution abatement when that increased traffic starts coming down that road. There's also the security issue that was just mentioned, will it get worse? What is in the road plan that would prevent people from simply driving off the road and into our complex? This on Lake Wilson is only phase one and there are two other phases. This will take the four lane down to Polk Line Road. But then there's another phase that will take it from Osceola Polk Line going east and another phase that goes from Osceola Polk Line south. Now, when this all happens, this will be a major four lane intersection in all directions, I think there are some concerns with how do people get across to the various stores like Publix or Aldi's? I see numerous people walking over to the stores. Not everyone that comes in here has a vehicle. I think it's going to be a major safety concern

that I think is going to have to be addressed with the State on these road expansion projects. Thank you.

Mr. Greenstein: Thank you.

Ms. Adams: Do we have any other Zoom attendees who would like to make a comment? If so, please indicate your desire to speak by raising your hand. Mr. Chairman, I don't see any other Zoom attendees with their hands up, so we'll move on in the agenda.

Mr. Greenstein: Please.

THIRD ORDER OF BUSINESS

Approval of the Minutes of the January 13, 2022 Meeting

Ms. Adams: Presented in your agenda packet is a draft of the meeting minutes from January 13th, 2022. I'm happy to take any corrections to the meeting minutes. Alternatively, we're seeking a motion to approve.

Mr. Greenstein: I just have a couple of minor ones I'm going to pass on to you.

Ms. Adams: Thank you.

Mr. Greenstein: I have annotated them.

Ms. Adams: We'll incorporate those into the final meeting minutes.

Mr. Staley: Make sure to put the factual ones on page 6. We're going to be talking about the refinancing. I've got a couple of occasions where it says \$30 million worth of bonds. That should be 13. Almost 13 anyway. The other one is on page 27. We were talking about fines and bonds, I believe. Halfway on the page, it says we can't impose any funds, it should be fines: F-I-N-E-S.

Ms. Adams: Thank you. Any other meeting minute corrections?

On MOTION by Mr. Greenstein, seconded by Mr. Staley, with all in favor, the Minutes of the January 13, 2022 Board of Supervisors Meeting, were approved as amended to include Supervisor corrections.

FOURTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

Discussion of 'No Parking' Rules for Commercial Vehicles

Ms. Adams: The next item has been added to the agenda at the request of Supervisor Staley. There has been recent discussion regarding commercial vehicles and parking at Reunion West

CDD. Discussion came up a couple of meetings ago. There was further discussion last month and I think we wanted to include a copy of the parking rules for Board members to review the provisions for commercial vehicles. In general, commercial vehicles are prohibited from parking on the roadways except in cases where they are providing a service for a nearby resident. In that case, the vehicle is allowed to park. If security deems that there's a concern regarding the free flow of traffic, there are times when security does ask that vehicle to move to one side of the road or the other in order to increase the flow of traffic. Then Supervisor Staley, I think you had some concerns that you wanted to discuss with your colleagues?

Mr. Staley: Yes, it's been brought to my attention by a couple of owners that this is an increasing problem. For the last meeting, Victor, who is head of security said he wasn't aware that the commercial vehicles were allowed to park on the no parking site. His officers were actually trying to move those people on when he finds them. There are obviously some misunderstandings as to what the rules mean. The rules themselves talk about temporary parking. What is the definition of temporary? Someone parked outside of a house for the whole day is not temporary parking. Obviously, the rules do give security the right to move people on if there is a risk. But when we do need to get emergency vehicle, you first have to remove the vehicle parked in the way. You shouldn't be doing it that way around. It should be the other way around. Those vehicles should be moved after they've been in a place for a lengthy period of time. I'm sure Sharon will have a view because a lot of vehicles are parked outside her home. I think she'll have a view on that. We will have to get her views, but I want to make sure we're not making a deal of this, but at the same time, I think at the last meeting we did say that this doesn't feel right because there is an abuse. Cars are parked outside homes on the wrong side for an extended period of time, and Victor's people are trying to move them on. We need to clarify what we want as a set of rules, and so everyone can be clear and Victor can then enforce them as required. Victor let me know if you have any comments on this, is it an issue for you?

Mr. Vargas: I think if we have one of our vendors delivering something to a house and is going to be 5-10 minutes, I mean there's no problem with that, but if it's going to be more than that then that means they should park on the right side of the street. That's what we enforce. Sometimes we make an exception if we have someone moving in, and the house where they are moving in there has a no parking sign. Sometimes we help them by allowing them to park there to unload the trucks, but sometimes, they abuse that.

Mr. Staley: What about property management companies? There are a lot of property management vehicles.

Mr. Vargas: What we do, we take pictures and send we send it to them. Any time we have a person breaking those rules and things like that, we send it to them. The information that we gather from them means that they address those issues with their driver.

Mr. Staley: I'm not convinced. I know it is going to be contentious, but I'm not convinced they take any notice because I see it continuously. Property management company vehicles park on the wrong side of the road for an extended period of time. This is an easy one to solve because we know who those companies are. We should address it with them and say this has got to stop. I know that's going to be contentious and I wish Sharon was here to hear me say that but I think they are some of the biggest culprits.

Mr. Greenstein: I think the rule itself was written to allow for some flexibility. If you read the exact language, we did not further define it because to me it would have been over regulation. If we further defined and gave examples of what temporarily means. The biggest violation and the main reason why we have the parking rules was to promote safety. It was to ensure that vehicles are not blocking the roadway. The way we manage that was by designating one side of the street for proper parking and the other one we would not allow for parking. Are you under the impression that Sharon was planning on attending the meeting today?

Mr. Staley: She told me she would be.

Mr. Greenstein: She is on her way. Then if we can table this and then pick it up again when we can in the agenda when she arrives because I would like to get on the record the input from the property management world, and I will reserve whatever comment I was going to make to wrap it up after Sharon has the opportunity to give us some input from the viewpoint of the property managers. But I do believe that this is a very workable thing. It probably needs some additional guidance to come out through the master association communication system that we use to make it clear as to what proper parking in temporary situations allow and what they don't, and so I'll just leave it at that, and let's wait for Sharon and we'll table it until Sharon arrives and we can pick it up again later on in the agenda.

FIFTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

Staff Reports

A. Attorney

Ms. Adams: Sounds good. We do have staff reports to be discussed. First up is attorney's report and Kristen is here this morning.

Mr. Trucco: Thanks, Tricia, good morning. Actually, my update is pretty light today, which is a good thing. We're just working on finalizing the series 2022 refunding bonds. Again, those are refunding the 2004-1 bonds. We had a successful pre-close this morning to get all of those document signed. Thanks to the Chairman for working with us diligently and executing all the documents provided. That bond issuance is moving forward, it's scheduled to close March 1st and we'll keep you updated on that. But otherwise, I don't have any other updates for the Board today. But if you have any questions for me, please don't hesitate.

Mr. Staley: Did we look into the pricing?

Mr. Trucco: Of the interest rate?

Ms. Adams: You're asking about the interest rate? Was it 3 even?

Mr. Greenstein: 3%.
Mr. Staley: 3%. Great.

Mr. Statey. 376. Great.

Mr. Trucco: Those will be officially closed on March 1st. I can tell you the final bond amount was \$11,840,000.

Mr. Staley: The savings are getting close to \$4,000,000 over the 14 years.

Ms. Adams: Any questions for Kristen this morning?

B. Engineer

Ms. Adams: For Engineer's report, we do have Justin from Boyd Civil. I believe Justin joined via Zoom. I think he might be muted. There we go.

Mr. Meteiver: Hello. Yes, I'm here.

Ms. Adams: Did you have any reports for Reunion West this morning?

Mr. Meteiver: I think there are two action items were the Playground and that sounds like that's underway. The equipment has been delivered to the lot. That's all I had.

Ms. Adams: Any questions for Justin this morning?

Mr. Greenstein: You say the equipment's been delivered?

Ms. Adams: Well, Alan actually has an update on the playground, the status of the order, as well as some of the amenities that will be included with the concrete work, the landscaping work, the permitting, etc. He has been working with Steve on that project in terms of permitting.

Mr. Scheerer: We're still just in the permitting phase right now. We haven't received any equipment. We know it's on order. We're still working on that. They just sent me the Applications for Notice of Commencement that they have asked us to fill out. We'll get that filled out and get it into permitting and we've got the addressing already. We ended up getting a block range, not the physical address, but it's called a block range for each location. That's been provided for the contractors as well.

Mr. Greenstein: Great.

C. District Manager's Report

i. Action Items List

Ms. Adams: Since we are already discussing the action item list, let's go ahead and go to that document. Then I do have some other notes for the Board as either follow-up items from last month's meeting or to make you aware of things that will be happening soon within the District. Reunion West action items start halfway through the second page. Do Board members have any other questions regarding the recreational parcels for the playground or the outdoor fitness center? Alan just provided an overview of the permitting status. Any other questions or comments on that? For the record, Sharon Harley has joined the meeting and all future Board action will include her participation. Good morning, Sharon.

*Supervisor Sharon Harley joined the meeting at this time

Ms. Harley: Good morning, I'm sorry.

Mr. Greenstein: No, not a problem.

Ms. Adams: You've already heard an update on the 2004-1 bond refunding from Kristen. There are a couple of items pending from the District manager's office. Once the bond is closed, we will be preparing a letter to residents who are in the assessment area. I did pull up the tax roll and sorted that by 2004-1 to see which street addresses were affected, would Board members like that information on the record?

Mr. Greenstein: Yes.

Ms. Adams: I'm scrolling through quite a few rows here, so bear with me. There are addresses on Muirfield Loop. There are addresses on Palmilla Court, Muirfield Loop again, Golden Bear Drive, Loxahatchee Court, White Marsh Way, Desert Mountain Court, Castle Pines Court, Grand Traverse Parkway, Twin Eagles Loop, Coyote Creek, Valhalla Terrace, and

Wynstone Way. Those are the addresses that had previously been assessed the 2004 debt service. Now that that has been refunded, they will be assessed the 2022 bond at the lower debt service fee. Those are the addresses that are impacted. Any other discussion or questions regarding the status of the bond funding? The parking rules for Encore at Reunion West, that is still being monitored by security, and we're determining the need to further implement street parking restrictions with signage and towing enforcement. District staff did have a meeting with Reunion West POA Board members. They recently had an election and new Board members were elected. They did request a meeting to find out more details about what would be required in order to tow vehicles. They also address some concerns regarding security matters, traffic-calming, and some other general issues that they wanted some background on. One other issue that they brought up was pertinent to the Old Lake Wilson road project that we'll be hearing about. One consideration is as Board members learn more about the Old Lake Wilson road improvements, there is an intersection called Pendant Court. It's just north of the Marker Avenue intersection. That is the Encore area that's monitored by Envera systems. It has the remote monitored gate, and there have been some challenges with traffic backing up in that area to North Old Lake Wilson Road during peak hospitality check-in times. The POA is working on a hospitality management system to expedite check-ins. They also inquired about the feasibility of an intersection improvement at Pendant Court. Right now that has been permitted and designed as an exit only gate and an emergency entrance. They inquired about the feasibility of making that an entrance and an exit. We're in very early conversation. After the Board hears more details about the North Old Lake Wilson area of road improvements that the County is planning, we can have discussion next month regarding the Board's desire to pursue intersection improvements in that area. I'm just making you aware of that topic at this time, and it's something that you can keep in mind as you're hearing more about the North Old Lake Wilson road improvements.

Mr. Staley: The parking issue. Now this is the fifth, sixth month where Victor's got over 100 violations in the Encore community. We keep talking about the situation.

Ms. Adams: It's officially on hold.

Mr. Staley: It is officially on hold, so nothing's has been considered.

Ms. Adams: It's being monitored.

Mr. Staley: We have got to deal with this because we can't have Victor's people spending all their time issuing violations which have no force. There's no penalty when Victor issues a

violation because there are no parking rules. The whole community as I understand is a no parking community on the roads. Is that correct?

Ms. Adams: The District has adopted parking rules that allow parking on certain sides of the road and restrict parking on the other side of the road.

Mr. Staley: Sorry. I misunderstood. We've got to go the further step of installing the signs to enforce those rules.

Ms. Adams: Correct.

Mr. Staley: What stops us from doing that, when we have 100 violations a month?

Ms. Adams: Reunion West POA has funded security for that area and they are the primary funders for that security operation. They've requested that rather than signage at this time, that they use security for enforcement, and their primary concern is just what I would call sign pollution or just the visual aspect of having no parking signs at frequent intervals.

Mr. Staley: Is it their decision or our decision?

Ms. Adams: It's ultimately the District. The District owns the roads and we will do whatever this Board wants to do in terms of implementing and enforcing the parking rules. But there is a cooperative relationship in terms of funding security services and certain aspects of enforcing the towing rules. We do rely on Reunion security and as well as the towing company for enforcement.

Ms. Harley: As I understand it, there are so many violations because the POA in Encore actually promote no parking and on the streets. It doesn't matter what side or what street, they're going to get a violation.

Mr. Staley: It doesn't matter which side?

Ms. Harley: It doesn't.

Mr. Staley: Why are we issuing violations if they were on the correct side of the road?

Ms. Harley: Because Encore POA have a no street parking rule that they made up themselves, but it has never been endorsed by the CDD.

Mr. Burman: Victor has reported 100 violations here with the money that they are paying for that person to drive around was paid by local POA not us.

Mr. Staley: This is not rocket science. You're issuing the violation when someone is actually complying with the rules that we set out. Is that correct? No matter where they are parked?

Mr. Vargas: Yes.

Mr. Staley: If they parked on the right side, you issue a violation?

Mr. Vargas: Yes.

Mr. Staley: This is out of control. Is the POA controlling the parking rules or are they not? I can turn up here every month and just sit and do nothing, but either we are in control or we are not. I think we need to discuss this a bit more.

Mr. Greenstein: Some past history, if you recall, is we went through the motions of trying to adopt the rules for Encore Reunion West to be in conformance with the rest of Reunion. In effect, we were put on hold a number of times. As a courtesy to the POA, we withheld action on formulating the rule to apply to Encore Reunion West. We then had a meeting of the minds and explained to the POA representative at the meeting that we need the CDD roads to be safe. We basically imposed that one side of the street rule to promote for safety of emergency vehicles. We then impose the rules on the books and we got to the next administrative item which was erecting the signs. We got push back when they called it sign pollution or whatever the reasons were, which basically to continue to try to do something other than what we had felt was necessary for the area. From a legal standpoint, they're not in compliance. While I leave it up to legal counsel to tell us where we are.

Ms. Trucco: I wouldn't say that it's a legal issue, but the key is that we cannot tow vehicles unless that signage is installed.

Mr. Greenstein: Correct.

Ms. Harley: The current chair at the time came to the meeting and requested that we take action like we did in Reunion, that's what she asked for, and then the remainder of the Board contacted and said she had no right and she wasn't speaking on their behalf and they wanted it all put on hold and they still basically voted no street parking.

Mr. Staley: We initiated one sided parking. They want no street parking, and what we actually got was parking wherever you like as I understand it, because it is not enforced.

Ms. Adams: Right now, Reunion Security in that area is funded by Reunion West POA, and they are patrolling the streets and ensuring that there's a safe flow of traffic. That does benefit the District in terms of we know on the District roads there's a safe flow of traffic. If they see an issue, they ask the vehicle to move. They have no ability to tow.

Mr. Staley: One of the comments was that basically, the man who was parked illegally told Victor's people where to go.

Ms. Trucco: Until the signs are installed, they cannot tow.

Mr. Greenstein: We were looking at this subject because of the fact that we are the custodians' owners of the roadways, I personally would not recommend disregarding the input of the HOA for that community if their desire is other than what we may have placed them under. That's why I was questioning where we are administratively if we need to.

Ms. Adams: Additionally, subsequent to the implementation of the rules, there was an election with the POA. There are brand new Board members. We recently had the one meeting and they're now getting an understanding of parking rules, what it would take to enforce that. They're digesting all of that information, and we need to allow that Board some time to get up to speed and to get their arms around what their priorities are. Hopefully, we can move in tandem with what's best for the community overall. But Supervisor Staley, you're 100% correct. The District owns the roads. Ultimately, this Board can determine the parking rules and how they're enforced. Right now, the enforcement is funded through the POA.

Mr. Staley: Through the current POA, they want zero parking on the streets. Is that correct? Ms. Adams: Correct.

Mr. Staley: Why don't we, as the Chairman said, respect that request and have no parking on the streets, and have Victor be able to enforce that with towing. Just like we have in Reunion. It works.

Ms. Harley: The developer built these homes that range from 4-13 bedrooms in there on small home sites, they do have parking, but they have about 3 or 4 of those overflow areas that would never accommodate that number of cars.

Mr. Staley: That's good input. The POA request of zero parking on the roads is not practical. That's not practical. One-sided parking is practical. We go to the POA who say one-sided parking is practical. If we are going to be efficient with the security team, we need to enforce one-sided parking. End of story. We can't let them keep going on and on it's just ridiculous.

Mr. Greenstein: Without elevating our administrative workload, but one-letter is necessary. We need to put in writing what the current status is, what the situation is over there, and have the Board make a decision and inform us. We can basically indicate what our position is, and then we'll get their position back as a result of that, and we will act accordingly because we have basically been kicking the can down the road on this thing for months.

Ms. Harley: If we're going to do what they wanted and enforce no street parking, Victor would have to have a few towing trucks in there on every single holiday.

Ms. Adams: Board members, we put the implementation on hold before the Board considered a signage proposal. If there's consensus on the Board to direct staff to bring back a no parking signage proposal for Reunion West Encore, staff can work on that. At the same time, I can communicate that the Board directed staff on this matter to the Reunion West POA so they're aware of the status and I can inquire if they have any feedback for the Board of Supervisors to consider.

Mr. Greenstein: Because we want to see this issue finally adjudicated and implemented within the next 90 days maximum. It's been kicking around for a long time.

Ms. Harley: He's going to have absolute chaos in there if we do not do something about the parking.

Mr. Greenstein: Then I give them 60. It's going to be tough to order the signs and put them into the ground.

Ms. Adams: Unless the Board wants to delegate authority to the Chairman to approve the proposal in advance of the next meeting?

Mr. Burman: The proposal for signage?

Ms. Adams: Yes, the proposal for signage.

Mr. Greenstein: It's the issue of getting some concurrence from the POA or feeling comfortable that we have given them more than due process of this matter and given them an opportunity and that we just need to move forward.

Ms. Adams: Does the Board want to delay action on approving the sign proposal until your next meeting which is scheduled in March? Or do you want to delegate authority to the Chairman, and we'll advise the POA that no parking signs will soon be installed?

Mr. Burman: Without seeking approval or consent from the POA?

Ms. Adams: It's not approval per se, but it's up to this Board to choose to allow an opportunity for input.

Mr. Staley: You two guys are more familiar with the issues, but I think we've given them plenty of time. It doesn't take months and months and months to decide. The issue is they don't want to deal with upsetting people. I think we should take the decision, a long enough period has passed. One sided parking is going to be the most practical solution. The signs need to be erected

to allow security to enforce them. So that the residents and the owners, and the guests know exactly what the rules are. At the moment they probably don't know what the rules are so I think we should delegate the authority to the Chairman to move forward with the signage. For courtesy, inform the POA that we're going to do that. Let's see what happens.

Ms. Trucco: That delegation could include discretion if the Chairman feels, based on feedback that we received from the POA, that he needs to bring it back to the Board for consideration. He will have that discretion to make that decision if the Board chooses.

Mr. Staley: Sure, the Chairman can bring it back if there is a reason, but I don't know if the rest of the Board will agree. I propose the Chairman is given the authority to move forward with the installation of signage in line with the CDD approved one-sided parking solution and as a courtesy, to inform the on-call POA of our intention to move forward.

On MOTION by Mr. Staley, seconded by Ms. Harley, Delegating Authority to the Chairman to Approve the No Parking Signage Proposal, was approved.

Ms. Adams: Board members, just so you're aware, if you would want to review the map for Encore parking, it is included in the agenda packet because we were discussing the parking rules earlier. And since we're discussing parking rules, Mr. Chairman, would you like to circle back to that item now that Supervisor Harley is here?

Mr. Greenstein: Sure. Absolutely.

Ms. Adams: Okay. Supervisor Harley, earlier in the meeting there was some discussion regarding commercial vehicles and in particular hospitality management organizations parking commercial vehicles improperly. The discussion was deferred, as your colleagues on the Board felt that you would have valuable input on this matter. So Supervisor Staley, do you want to start the discussion?

Mr. Staley: There always has been a lot of parking on the wrong side of the road by service vehicles, utility vehicles, property management companies. I've had a couple of owners contact me saying this is making a nonsense of our parking rules, which are working quite well. So why can't we apply the same rules to all the commercial vehicles, including property management company vehicles? Victor, himself says that his team tried to enforce the rules that they put in place. But nevertheless, my visual observation suggests that it's not working. A lot of property

management company vehicles there are on the wrong side of the road and there for extended periods of time. So we got to that point and then we said we needed your input, because Victor said the management companies had advised their staff, but this isn't rocket science. There are four major companies. This should be something that all four major companies can agree to, we can move forward and that will solve a lot of problems, I suspect.

Ms. Harley: Certainly on the day-to-day stuff, I agree, totally. I know they been told by several of our staff, we've told them as well and I don't see why they should be any different to anyone else. The only thing I do feel is that there are always going to be some exceptions with commercial vehicles because for instance, if you've got glass tops into a house, if you have to park several houses down on the wrong side of the street, then that's a health and safety issue when they're trying to get that into their house. So I think it is dependent on what they're doing with the commercial vehicles and certainly the management vehicles they're not doing anything that requires them to be right outside the house. But I think with several of the commercial vehicles, we would have to give an exception.

Mr. Burman: Yeah. You've got to think about roofers and painters, parked right down the street, they might be there a week or more.

Ms. Harley: Because they've got to have all the stuff at hand for them, haven't they?

Mr. Greenstein: I think the rule allows for discretion. The rule allows for security to exercise good judgment and when to say, if they see either they observed the operation and draw a conclusion on their own, that yes there is a continuing need.

Ms. Harley: I would say with my staff for instance, probably 98% of the cases, there's no reason why they can't park where the sign tells them to park. But there's always going to be that 2% when they are delivering something that's really heavy like new appliance or something that they might need to be by the house, in which case they could be on the wrong side.

Mr. Greenstein: The only time that I would think it would be an issue that security has to intervene is if there are multiple vehicles or there are multiple things occurring, maybe from the same company or it could be two different companies and they've parked improperly to where they've narrowed the roadway so that the emergency vehicle could not get through. That's when they would basically intervene.

Ms. Harley: A lot of the time you find that when a property is a newly constructed property and it's coming to an end, you've got a million teams in there doing their stuff. So I know that can

cause chaos. But I do think that for the most part, we should follow the same rules as everyone else.

Mr. Greenstein: I don't think it's a problem with the rule itself, I think it's the interpretation of the implementation of the rule. It's like how do you describe what temporary is. Temporary could be 15 minutes or it could be four hours. But if the provision is that they're providing a service or they're making a delivery at whatever time is reasonable that it takes to complete that mission, they'll park where they need to park knowing that hopefully they will not impede traffic in the roadway.

Ms. Harley: I basically said that the policing of that is fine to be assessed by security and judged by them.

Mr. Vargas: A lot of the time if we allow someone to park there temporarily. Some of the residents see that and think that we aren't enforcing the rules.

Mr. Staley: I think the problem is the difference in execution because when someone's delivering a piece of granite, they should be able to park wherever they want to park. If one of those vans are parked out there, you know the cleaners are going to be in there for at least an hour. They are not doing anything and that's when you stop and say move it.

Ms. Harley: In my mind, if the cleaner wanted to take all the equipment and stuff and put it in the house, and then go park, fine. That's acceptable. But she doesn't need to have a vehicle parked there.

Mr. Staley: So I think you can brief your staff that that's the discussion we had. They should just be a little bit tougher with those commercial vehicles that really don't need to be on the wrong side of the road.

Ms. Harley: You're always going to get the residents that are going to complain that you have waked the kids. They basically have nothing better to do and they're going to complain to you about something.

Mr. Greenstein: Yeah. I don't know if we've ever discussed this before, but to me, there should be some periodic reminder that we send out through the Artemis site to all residents to explain or remind them how to park safely in Reunion, on Reunion property, and what the rules are in a summarized version. We probably need to pull something together that we can agree to. Because it is amazing, we have a lot of turnover, a lot of different people. But again, hopefully, the property managers are able to effectively communicate with guests and our residents are

reminded. There was one car that I was so tempted. In New York, in my old neighborhood, the car would have been keyed from rear to front. They would have taken a key and just drew on that. It was a beautiful white Tesla parked across the sidewalk on Gathering Court. I'm saying to myself, "Give me a break. There's parking right across the street, a few feet away. Why don't you park over there?" That's the issue that constantly comes up as being a violation of state law and yet you can't get a deputy to do anything about it. It was a bigger problem. This is one of those cases where you want to make an example of someone. You want to hit them with the maximum fine possible because it's not right.

Ms. Trucco: Okay. I was going to say if there's a continuing offender with commercial vehicles, we can jot down the name of the company, the District could send a notice letter to their registered agent to say this is the issue, these are the penalties you face. Something that we could do. It may be less than amending these rules would cost.

Mr. Greenstein: Maybe we need to go through Community Watch or wherever but somehow, we need to get a deputy interested in coming in and driving around with security and any vehicle that's parked across the sidewalk, no more the sticker that gives him the citation in the state law that tells them what they're violating, give them the fine. Just hit him with a nice fat ticket because it's just people being lazy. They know exactly what they're doing and that's the reason why they park, it's like parking on this table. They park only on the table. They're not on the street, they're not on their driveway, they're in that forbidden zone that is a violation of state law, but we as a CDD can't do anything about it. That does frustrate me.

Ms. Adams: With traffic enforcement, the District does have the ability to hire off-duty law enforcement for enhanced traffic patrol. Is that something the Board is interested in seeing for future fiscal years, for budgeting purposes, or sooner than that?

Mr. Greenstein: Would such an individual working off-duty hours be authorized to issue a parking ticket?

Ms. Adams: Yes.

Mr. Burman: But no other constitutional authorities, right? Traffic you can, but you're not going to do any crime activity.

Ms. Adams: Well, they would be compelled. They're law enforcement officers, they're compelled if there's a law that's being broken and if there's a health safety issue they will address it.

Mr. Burman: That's right. Anybody would call the police if they saw a crime get committed.

Mr. Staley: First, I think we are making huge progress. What we've just been talking about is maintaining those rules and the adherence to them. I think what we talked about earlier, that's fine. I think the idea of bringing off-duty policemen once a month, once every two months, just like you said, speed traps, which are random, I think that's a very good idea because the word will get around. The property management companies will be able to say the police do come and check for parking on the sidewalks. I don't think we have to wait until next year to start that.

Ms. Adams: It's up to the Board. If the Board would want to start that sooner than the next fiscal year, it's not funded as part of your operating budget this year per se, but you do have the discretion to approve expenses.

Mr. Greenstein: I think we could absorb it.

Mr. Staley: I think we can absorb it. We're doing pretty well on the budget.

Ms. Adams: Basically, right now, the Board is providing direction to staff to bring back a proposal for enhanced traffic enforcement for Board consideration at a future meeting, and we'll just take that as Board direction. Mr. Chairman, just so you're aware, we have a few Zoom attendees who have raised their hand. They raised their hand after the public comment period. Would you like to designate an additional public comment period later in the meeting?

Mr. Greenstein: Yes

Ms. Adams: Maybe after other business and supervisor request, or right before that?

Mr. Greenstein: Yeah, at an appropriate time.

Ms. Adams: Okay. All right. Just to continue through the action item list, we had discussed the parking rules and then circled back to that agenda item. There are a couple of nearby developments that are being monitored. The identification numbers with Osceola County are listed here. If any Board members would like to search for detailed information, you can do so. Sinclair Gate, there have been no changes regarding the temporary maintenance of traffic. No changes with the Duke streetlights being converted to LED. We still believe that project is possibly complete. Although Duke is having trouble confirming that all of the work orders have been satisfied. They have been in communication and said they were searching for records still. Alan, any update regarding the installation of the ribbon palm or TECO Construction?

Mr. Scheerer: They are still working on the gas line, but we're getting really close. As soon as that's done, we've already received approval from the Board, I'll coordinate with Yellowstone for a timeframe to install them prior to the next meeting, hopefully.

Ms. Harley: Probably a good thing that we had not put them in seeing the weather that we just had.

Mr. Scheerer: Yeah, yeah, so it's probably good that we wait a little bit longer. There are potholes and some minor things still on Tradition towards the Gatehouse, so they are rolling right along. I would expect to be done here in the next few weeks. We can look for that in the March or April time frame. Based on Yellowstone's recommendation of good weather.

Ms. Adams: Dumpster property is on hold. You just heard an update regarding the status of the TECO gas-line installation. Any other questions for Alan on that project at this time? The Sinclair Road expansion project is on the radar, very soon, one or two additional road improvement projects will be listed here along with the project numbers so that Board members are up to speed. You know that we'll have the Old Lake Wilson Road improvement project, and also just for Board members edification at next month's Reunion East meeting at one o'clock, Central Florida Expressway will be here. They will be presenting the Poinciana Parkway expansion project and how that could potentially impact property in this nearby area, so you'll be getting details on that, and joining that meeting at your March Reunion East Board meeting. As a reminder, Board members today at one o'clock, Osceola County will be here for any Board members who are interested in attending and hearing more updates about the Old Lake Wilson Road improvement project. It's for Board members as your schedule permits. Any questions regarding the action item list?

Mr. Greenstein: The one thing I want to mention, is relative to the Sinclair Road expansion project. I think this has substantial interest within the Reunion community on the west side in that project. The consulting group, I guess it was a consulting group, Kimley Horn, came and gave us a presentation within the slide deck and all that information is out there on their site. I know they had a meeting with the Happy Trails HOA because, the vast majority of the impact would be falling on some properties in the Happy Trails area, but nonetheless, I guess while we have no control over how they manage their project, I was going to try to determine when the group is here from the County to talk about Old Lake Wilson, what their plans are for bringing the Reunion community into their public information outreach.

Ms. Adams: For Old Lake Wilson Road?

Mr. Greenstein: No, for Sinclair Road. Because as far as I know, they have not had, I don't know if you know this David, or if anyone on the Board knows this, but I don't believe that the group heading up that Sinclair Road expansion project, has met with the Reunion community, and the meeting they had with us, to me it does not meet that requirement. It informed us of areas that might be of concern to us because of the adjacency of the alignments to Reunion, to possible CDD property. But from a homeowner standpoint, they should be getting their input, so we're going to try to see if we can tie that together if they haven't already. Hopefully they've already scheduled a meeting, they just haven't advised us yet because it would be something that autonomous would put out.

Mr. Staley: I think it was going to take 12 months before we can come back to the community. We could request them to come.

Mr. Greenstein: I'm being approached from time to time with folks asking for more information on the project. They can go on the website, no problem. There they can see everything that we've seen, but as far as getting input from the community, I don't know if they're thinking that this has limited impact on Reunion, and most of the impact is on Happy Trails. If the commissioner and some other officials from the county met with the consulting group with the Happy Trails POA, then they can do the same thing with the Reunion Master Association, or some other, but just have a public meeting, a Zoom meeting or whatever, anybody who wants to get more information about it, or provide input at this point in the study.

Mr. Staley: If they met with Happy Trails, they should meet with Reunion.

Mr. Greenstein: I just wanted to put that on the record.

Ms. Adams: Sounds good.

ii. Approval of Check Register

Ms. Adams: The next item for Board consideration is approval of the check register. Included in your agenda packet is the check register for Reunion West from January 1 to January 31, 2022, it includes general fund and payroll items. The total amount is \$154,562.53, and the detailed check register is included in the agenda packet. I am happy to answer any questions Board members may have, otherwise, we are seeking a motion to approve.

On MOTION by Mr. Staley, seconded by Mr. Greenstein, the Check Register, was approved.

iii. Balance Sheet and Income Statement

Ms. Adams: Included in your agenda packet are your unaudited financials through December 31st, 2021. The third page shows your combined balance sheet for your general fund as well as your replacement and maintenance fund. It also shows your debt service accounts that are managed by the Trustee.

Mr. Staley: Can I ask a question on page number 2? Three questions actually.

Ms. Adams: Yes.

Mr. Staley: Last month, we talked about landscape.

Ms. Adams: Yes. As a matter of fact, I do have a note for Board members on that. The question last month was there seemed to be an overage on the actual spending year-to-date compared to the prorated expenses divided by 12 months, and there are a couple of expenses that come up less than monthly. One of the expenses comes up annually, and that's the installation of mulch. That was budgeted for, it is included in this line item, but that entire expense is realized in the fall. So it does skew your prorated spending because that expense is borne at one time. There are also quarterly expenses for annuals. Some expenses occur on a quarterly basis, and you're also realizing some of those expenses in the fall. As the months continue, you'll see that number equalize out.

Mr. Staley: On the same page, pressure washing. It looks like we spent three-quarters of the year's budget already on pressure washing.

Mr. Scheerer: We're actually going to go over that because of some areas. Normally, we just did the common area, sidewalks, and curbs, but we've done some monument pressure washing. We assumed the Guardhouse on Encore Reunion West, that's recently been pressure washed. There

are a couple of areas that we weren't anticipating doing this year and we're just going to go ahead and do it all. So you'll probably end up seeing us being over budget in pressure washing by the end of this year.

Ms. Adams: Alan, most of the pressure washing occurs once a year, is that correct?

Mr. Scheerer: Yeah. It's been going on for a while because of all the new areas that we've been adding, but yeah, we do it one time throughout the year. I think we start right before the Thanksgiving holiday, and we try to get it done around January, but with Encore Reunion West and a couple of these other areas, we're still doing a little bit of work into February.

Mr. Greenstein: Are we using a new contractor?

Mr. Scheerer: No, the same contractor.

Mr. Greenstein: Well, he's doing an excellent job.

Mr. Scheerer: Yeah.

Mr. Greenstein: I'm looking at the sidewalks, I think they did Gathering Drive.

Mr. Scheerer: Not only do they do the pressure washing, but they also do a light chlorine bath after they're done and then they rinse that off. I've had no damage to plants, no damage to turf. I think he does a fine job for a fair price for our community here.

Mr. Greenstein: Yes.

Ms. Adams: So Supervisor Staley, in this case, the prorated expense is a little bit misleading. This is an expense that will all be borne the first half of the fiscal year and then you wouldn't see expenses the second half of the fiscal year.

Mr. Staley: The final question, that same page, there's also the items under Seven Eagles which have no budget for the first three months of the year.

Ms. Adams: No prorated budget. There is a budgeted amount for the annual year, but there's not a prorated amount on some of those, like, pool, maintenance, and lighting. I think that was just at the discretion of the accountant. The other thing that I'll just bring to your attention just because this is a nice thing for the District, but under maintenance shared expenses, the third item down is Facility Lease Agreement. I've been waiting for somebody to ask why we're over budget on that item. The District had been committed to a multi-year lease agreement for the purpose of storing landscape maintenance equipment, and that lease expired in November of 2021. So we only budgeted for two months of expenses, October and November, and the way that that was prorated is, again, not really accurate because we realized 100% of that cost already and after November,

the District will no longer incur any expense for leasing that facility. Unaudited financials do not require any Board action. Happy to answer any further questions. You might want to note on your repair and maintenance fund that there has been \$100,000 transferred in through the end of the calendar year, and the remaining budgeted amount is scheduled to be transferred in at a later time.

iv. Replacement and Maintenance Plan

Ms. Adams: Provided under a separate cover was the replacement and maintenance plan, that was emailed out to Board members. You also have a copy in your agenda packet. I'll take out the highlighted marks and yellow fill for next month. This was reviewed by Supervisor Staley, and this shows what was scheduled this year as far as replacement and maintenance projects. As we start to realize the actual costs, we can populate that area. There are some funding amounts that don't yet have projects assigned, so we'll be working with field operation staff and further providing estimated dates of any projects and information as it becomes available. Are there any questions at this time regarding the status of any projects?

Mr. Staley: Just on the tab for full-year '22, sorry, I'm looking at the spreadsheet, we have a whole bunch of things at the bottom which we budgeted for, starting with fountain improvements all the way down to 70 with landscape improvements, are those things that we have deferred, or will defer?

Ms. Adams: Those are things that historically have consistently come up from year to year as necessary capital spending. Alan, do you have access to that list right now to know if there's any pending specific projects right now for any of those areas?

Mr. Scheerer: Well, some of these are already done like the irrigation improvements. We were in a budget for those. Those were actually done this year. That was an upgrade in the irrigation controllers. The history with that is we used to have a maxicon irrigation system. We no longer utilize that, so I worked with Yellowstone, and that's actually completed. I think roadway improvements are just a number that's in there. We do roadway improvements and sidewalk grinding, and stuff like that. There are some landscape improvements in Seven Eagles, that were done earlier in the year. Monuments, I'm not aware of anything monument-wise right now that we had done. Maybe that was for the uplighting.

Ms. Adams: This is what was budgeted for the year. It's just the budget amounts.

Mr. Scheerer: Now, fountain improvements, we were looking to do to the two fountains in Seven Eagles, the one at each end of Linear Park. We were looking to do some work in there.

Ms. Adams: I'll go through this with Alan and update accordingly.

Mr. Scheerer: You'll be seeing some expenses. We met with the painters and stuff this last week or so for all of the and the pool refinishing and stuff like that, so you'll see some stuff coming across there.

Ms. Adams: Were the proposals on par with the budgeted amount?

Mr. Scheerer: I haven't gotten the proposals, that's why we met. I can tell you right now, my honest opinion is what we budgeted for last year for this year, we're going to see an increase in most costs. We're trying to keep them within the confines of the budget for what we have. I know that roof for Seven Eagles is probably going to go up substantially with the way supply and demand is right now and materials. I'm trying to schedule meetings with roofers right now and some HVAC stuff that we had from the reserve study that we're looking at. I just got a feeling that some of those numbers are going to change dramatically. We're going to start painting and doing some work and we received the new pool furniture already. We're going to continue to work through this list and get everything in full. With resurfacing, you'll see those at the next month's meeting on your agenda. Just waiting for it get warm, temperature for the aggregate has to be above 50 degrees in order to apply.

Ms. Adams: Any other questions on the replacement and maintenance plan?

D. Security Report

i. 112 Parking Violations and 1 Vehicle Towed

Ms. Adams: Next is the Security Report.

Mr. Vargas: We don't have a lot of issues and a lot of the guests and construction comply. Besides what happened Tuesday over with the golf carts.

Mr. Staley: Do you have anything to share with us on that? On the theft?

Mr. Vargas: After our investigation, there were three suspects, two main suspects that walked into the emergency entrance. They walked in around 10:59 PM, they knew where they were going. They walked straight to Building H. You can see them walk there and then they spend around 30 minutes in the area. They left on foot and they came back around 12:43 AM and that's when they took the golf cart. When they took the golf cart, they did not take the golf cart through

the emergency entrance, or the main entrance to CCR. We looked, it was hard to see it, but in my opinion, they took it behind the CCR and the golf cart path behind the Building A-B-C. So they did not use the main entrance. I met with the detective yesterday and I provided all of that to him. They came on foot.

Mr. Staley: This is putting you on the spot. How do we stop that?

Mr. Vargas: Reunion is very unique. It is very open. Anyone can come inside the property and then we have so many guests, we have so many members. We have so many people inside the property. Our patrols here, they patrol the community and things like that. In this case, these three gentlemen, they know the property. They knew what they wanted to get because they went straight to the area.

Mr. Mancke: So they drove the golf carts out?

Mr. Vargas: Not through the emergency exits. We did not see the golf cart exited any of the main entrance or the emergency exit area, there's a possibility they drove the golf cart behind the buildings. Because they know there's no cameras and they thought in the back, but they knew what they wanted and they knew where the golf carts were because they went straight there.

Ms. Harley: Were the keys left in?

Mr. Vargas: I believe one, or two golf carts had the key already in the ignition.

Mr. Greenstein: People have to be vigilant as to where they are parking a cart. I know obviously, if you're living in a condo community, you're not going to have a garage, well the Terraces have garages, but that's the exception, for the most part, you are parking on the street. I commented earlier, I noticed your folks identified a cart last night, yesterday late afternoon, that was parked right adjacent to Palmer or 16 the Liberty north gate. It was a private cart and had a set of golf clubs on the back of the cart and it was just parked there out in the open. Anyone could have walked right through that gate area, grabbed the clubs, and go. So people have to be more vigilant. They have to disable their cart. There has to be some device or some way.

Mr. Vargas: Talking to the detective investigating this case, that's a type of a golf cart Yamaha you can get a universal key through Amazon for those specific carts. I was like, wow.

Mr. Greenstein: Remember those steering wheel locks we used to have with the big bar. It was urban control in the '70s if you didn't want your car stolen, you had to have them, we used them a crook lock.

Mr. Mancke: There are a couple of golf cart owners that live in the condos and they have them.

Mr. Greenstein: That's very smart.

Mr. Mancke: It just locks the steering wheel right to the floor.

Mr. Vargas: It is a little bit hard for us to control when we got this golf cart, because there are so many people in the community with golf carts. We have third-party guests, we have Reunion guests, we have members, we have residents. And then I talked with my supervisors and said if you see a member golf cart they've got a member sticker, if one of my guys sees a member golf cart with a sticker, they not going to stop them because they know that's a member so it's a little bit tricky for us to identify if that's a person who's stealing the golf cart or one of our guests. It's a little tricky.

Resident: My comments really were the free access of the number of vehicles that drive to that one location over at CCR, not really knowing a lot about this particular case. But if you go over there and take a look, there's quite a few vehicles that pass through that particular area. They're just using it as a cut-through when they can't get through the regular gate because it's jammed up. I know there are even a few members that drive through there.

Ms. Trucco: Is this a CDD entrance?

Mr. Staley: You can't put a chain because if there's an emergency.

Mr. Burman: But at the Villas they have a chain across. I mean, it's not a CDD issue, but they have a chain at the Villas so maybe a chain would work.

Mr. Scheerer: One that the District has is on CDD properties of the Heritage Crossing and Old Lake Wilson Road. Center Court Ridge, Sandy Ridge, all these other emergency access belong to a particular condo association, that property does and then Old Lake Wilson is Osceola County.

Ms. Adams: Any further discussion regarding security matters?

Mr. Staley: Just feels like there is nothing much we can do, but feels like there is something we should be doing.

Ms. Adams: It's a holistic approach. There's law enforcement, there is security, there's personal responsibilities. Chairman Greenstein alluded to personal responsibility for your own property. It's a holistic approach to security.

Mr. Staley: I suppose the one thing we should focus on is what we can control. And it's really a question for Alan for the next month, could be identify any pieces of land that we own but should be taking greater security at? We can't go put cameras on HOA buildings. We can't do that.

Mr. Scheerer: Heritage Crossing. There is one emergency entrance similar to Center Court Ridge and the Villas at Sandy Ridge. I think there's one at Sunset View. But the only one that falls on the CDD property is the one next to the Building Q or R somewhere over there on the Heritage Crossing Lane.

Mr. Staley: It's got the sign next to it as well?

Mr. Scheerer: Yeah. That used to be the same thing, we used to have chains over there as well and it's open now.

Mr. Staley: So at least we should do that.

Mr. Scheerer: That's not a problem. We can rechain it. Mr. Staley, the concern with that is and I think Victor touched on it, there's so much wide-open space that you can access without going through that emergency lane.

Ms. Harley: Years ago, there was a big problem with coming off Sinclair Road.

Mr. Scheerer: Yeah, right across the golf course. We put the four-by-four post up on the vacant lots with the direction of the Board, and the support of the community, we did that, we helped with that and we'd be more than happy to re-institute the chain in there. That's not an issue as far as I'm concerned. Security can have access, we could put a lock on it, we'll give fire rescue the ability to open it. It's a universal lock for fire rescue.

Mr. Staley: So fences, chains, and cameras aren't practical? Are more frequent patrols? Is the occasional off-duty police officer driving around the resort at three o'clock in the morning? Are those deterrents that we should consider?

Mr. Scheerer: I think you already did with enhanced traffic enforcement.

Mr. Staley: That's one thing. That guy is going to come during the day.

Mr. Scheerer: He can do it during the evening as well.

Mr. Staley: Should we be having roving patrols? Again, I don't expect a decision today, but I feel we ought to be trying to give the community some proposals that we could introduce as a CDD. People are very concerned after what happened on Tuesday night. There are at least 100 messages floating out there on Facebook. People saying that Kingwood, HOA, CDD need to do something.

Mr. Scheerer: There's a community voluntary patrol for Osceola County, they used to offer that program. I don't know. They train residents, they give you a marked vehicle with a police radio. But that has to be done by the residents of the community that you live in.

Ms. Harley: Nick puts out a schedule every month for people to volunteer.

Mr. Greenstein: But no one is going to want to drive around at three o'clock in the morning.

Ms. Harley: No they are not. Do you see it as a big problem, these emergency exits, with people using them?

Mr. Greenstein: Currently, yes with the traffic on Old Wilson. It's not people from outside, it's our own residents.

Ms. Harley: Right.

Mr. Scheerer: The other thing if I may, I don't want to prolong this but when they widen this road, whenever that happens, right now you really don't have a deterrent to get off, you can just drive off the road and straight into the community. But curbs, sidewalks, enhanced landscaping, all of that isn't going to prevent foot traffic, but right now there's no curb. You just drive over the grass. But once they widen this road, you have this S-curb in there, now you have a complete sidewalk. I think that changes things. That's the future obviously, because the project's going to take a while but, in my opinion, I think that's going to be another possible deterrent to people just driving off side of the road to come into the neighborhood.

Ms. Harley: But are there any measures that you see that you think we could enforce now, that might help to limit it?

Ms. Adams: I would say, Board members, one thing you may want to consider is if you're interested in a security assessment of the property, there are organizations that will provide a security assessment. They'll look at things like lighting conditions, perimeters, and other factors that influence the safety of the community and the security of the community. If you're interested in that, there are professional organizations. As a courtesy, Osceola County Sheriff's Office recently provided that type of security assessment, where they look at conditions and provide recommendations for improvements.

Mr. Staley: Really, it's a question for the three bodies, isn't it? The HOA, Kingwood, and for the CDD.

Ms. Adams: For the CDD it's certainly appropriate to look at security matters. When it comes to actual law enforcement, CDDs are prohibited from engaging in law enforcement

activities. So we do need to draw that line. We want to have a safe and secure environment. We can hire off duty law enforcement for enhanced security efforts. We can staff entrance gates, etc., but we do keep arm's length from actual law enforcement activities.

Mr. Staley: What I was getting at is if we want to bring a consultant in to assess it, that's best done as a Kingwood, HOA, CDD joint project. Isn't it?

Ms. Adams: Well by "best" you mean sharing funding as the advantage? The disadvantage is that there is less ability to control the project. So there are pros and cons.

Mr. Staley: Right. Again, I'm not sure David can speak for the HOA. Are there any plans for that David?

Mr. Burman: No. Not currently.

Mr. Staley: Again, there's a lot of noise out there, it may dissipate. People may say this is just the nature of the people working in the community. But we'll have to just monitor what happens. Let's see what happens in next month.

Mr. Burman: I know we don't want to stand back and say, "Hey, we're the safest community in the region," but we are and that's a fact.

Mr. Staley: But we have to keep thinking about it because Old Lake Wilson being widened, Sinclair's wrapping itself all the way around on the west side. This could get to be a bigger problem and I'm not sure there's an easy solution.

Mr. Greenstein: As Alan pointed out, I was just thinking there's a gentlemen provided a public comment during the Zoom session and indicated the widening of the road. It's not only widening Old Lake Wilson and we'll hear it from the County consultant at one o'clock, it's modernizing the road. It's putting in curbs, it's putting in bike lanes. Right now again, because it's just open grass, it's more vulnerable. The improvement of Old Lake Wilson Road and hopefully I'll live so long to see it, will help us.

Mr. Staley: I'm not sure Mark. You will probably see people driving down the I4 cutting across the central reservation on the I4 to get onto one of the slip roads. If people are prepared to do that, they're going to do anything.

Mr. Greenstein: There's only so much vehicular behavior that you could control. There may be guardrails in certain areas, there could be other suggestions. I know there are parts on that road where they're definitely going to have to have guardrails. But it may not be an area that we're focusing on right now, which the area north of the bridge will probably definitely have guardrails.

The area south of the bridge because it's so flat, you don't have any gully areas, they may say, "Well, we don't need guardrails there." But I think we're doing the right things. We're going to keep the conversation going.

Mr. Burman: Specifically Center Court Ridge, and those golf carts. The Board knows about that. They know it's their property and they'll see what they can do.

Mr. Greenstein: Personally, again, I do not own a golf cart so maybe I was sensitive to the fact that folks in condo communities have no place to park the cart, and yet, I was surprised that somebody would make that kind of an investment and park it in the lot, or park it in an open area and not disable the vehicle. Not put a deterrent for theft. It's dreamland to think that someone is not going to try to take that vehicle. I'm surprised it hasn't happened.

Ms. Harley: You wouldn't leave a cart with a key in it.

Mr. Greenstein: Well some people do, but again, I think we had enough on security.

SIXTH ORDER OF BUSINESS Other Business

Ms. Adams: All right. Moving on from security matters. Mr. Chairman, would you like to have a public comment period? We do have three attendees who are remaining on Zoom. If there's any Zoom attendees who would like to make a public comment, please raise your hand. I'm going to give you a moment to raise your hands. Any members of the public here who would like to make a public comment? Seeing none, Mr. Chairman, everyone who had their hand raised earlier has lowered their hands and we're down to three attendees, so no public comments.

SEVENTH ORDER OF BUSINESS Supervisor's Requests

Ms. Adams: Are there any other business or supervisor requests?

EIGHTH ORDER OF BUSINESS Next Meeting Date.

Ms. Adams: Your next meeting date is March 10th, 2022, 11:00 AM, and just a reminder, we will have Central Florida expressway here next month at 1:00 PM for the Poinciana Parkway extension project.

NINTH ORDER OF BUSINESS Adjournment

There being no further business, Ms. Adams asked for a motion to adjourn.

On MOTION by Mr. Mancke, seconded by Mr. Staley, with all in favor, the meeting was adjourned.

Secretary/Assistant Secretary

Chairman/Vice Chairman